10
Minutes of Members’ Meeting

December 15, 2011
Page 4

DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS

MINUTES OF MEETING

DECEMBER 15, 2011
The Members of the Department of Financial Institutions met at 10:00 a.m., EST, at 30 South Meridian Street, Suite 300, Indianapolis, Indiana.  Present from the Department were David H. Mills, Director and Member; John J. Schroeder, General Counsel, Deputy Director, Consumer Credit  Division and Secretary; James M. Cooper, Deputy Director, Depository Division and Assistant Secretary; Connie Gustafson, Associate Counsel; Kirk J. Schreiber, Senior Bank Analyst, Bank Division; Gina R. Williams, Deputy Director, Administration Division; Mark K. Powell, Supervisor, Credit Union Division; Mark B. Tarpey, Supervisor, Consumer Credit Division; and Sharmaine Stewart, Administrative Assistant.  Guests were David Heeter, CEO, MutualBank and Cris Johnston, Governor’s Office.
I.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:
10:00 a.m.   
A.
James Cooper presented to the Members a review of examination information which is confidential pursuant to IC 28-1-2-30.  This aspect of the Executive Session is authorized by IC 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(7). 

B.
John Schroeder presented to the Members a summary of pending litigation. This aspect of the Executive Session is authorized by IC 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(2)(B).  
II.
PUBLIC SESSION:

10:30 a.m.
A.
Members Present:  Richard J. Rice, Chairman; Mark Schroeder, Vice Chairman; Michael W. Davis; Jean L. Wojtowicz; Donald E. Goetz and David H. Mills, Director. Paul Sweeney was absent.
B.
Date of next meeting:  January 12, 2012 @ 10:00 a.m., at the office of the Department of Financial Institutions, 30 South Meridian Street, Suite 300, Indianapolis, Indiana.  

C.
Chairman Rice entertained a motion to approve the minutes of the October 13, 2011 meeting.  Mr. Schroeder moved approval of the minutes; Ms. Wojtowicz seconded the motion,      and the motion passed unanimously. 

D.
DIVISION OF BANK AND TRUST COMPANIES:
1. MutualBank, Muncie, Delaware County, Indiana


Mr. Kirk Schreiber, Senior Bank Analyst presented this application. Representing 
MutualBank was CEO David Heeter. Mr. Schreiber informed the Members that 

MutualBank had filed an application to convert from a federally chartered savings 

bank to a state-chartered commercial bank, and that the bank intends to retain its name 
MutualBank.

Mr. Schreiber informed the Members that the staff has determined that the resulting 
commercial bank would operate in a safe, sound, and prudent manner.  The proposed charter 
conversion would not result in a commercial bank that has inadequate capital, unsatisfactory 
management, or poor earnings prospects. Management and other principals are qualified by 
character and financial responsibility to control and operate the resulting commercial bank in 
a legal and proper manner.  The interests of the depositors, creditors and the public would not 
be jeopardized by the charter conversion.  

Director Mills asked Mr. Heeter if he had any thoughts or comments about the conversion 
process.  Mr. Heeter responded by first telling why his institution had decided to convert.  
Mr. Heeter described the 122 year-old thrift institution as having a balance sheet 
structure 
and operating structure of a commercial bank.  Additionally, the board of directors of 
MutualBank decided the impact of legislation and costs would benefit them by converting to 
a state 
chartered commercial bank. Mr. Heeter said the conversion process was refreshing 
and the communication was excellent.


Mr. Schroeder asked Mr. Heeter if he could explain why his institution had chosen to be a 
non-member bank instead of a member bank.  Mr. Heeter said for his institution management 
had decided that the services offered, the location of the FDIC in Indianapolis, and the 
relationship the bank had heard of and observed between the FDIC and DFI, it made sense for 
MutualBank to be a non-member bank. 


A motion for approval of the conversion was made by Mr. Mills and seconded by Mr. 
Davis.  The application was unanimously approved. 
E.
CONSUMER CREDIT DIVISION:
1.
Adoption of Amendments to the Indiana SAFE MLO Rules  
            John Schroeder explained that the staff was recommending amendments to the Indiana 
SAFE Rule (“Indiana Rule”) for the licensing of Mortgage Loan Originators. Mr. Schroeder 

explained that the proposed amendments were aimed largely at bringing the Indiana Rule into 
compliance with the final SAFE Rule adopted by HUD.  Among the issues addressed were:
· Establishing a de minimis standard consistent with HUD’s reference to “habitual and repeated”

· Clarifying exemptions for governmental units and for bona fide non-profits

· Expanding the prior licensing prohibition exception for pardoned convictions to now include expunged convictions

· Amending the rule to include land contracts as mortgage transactions
           A motion for adoption of the amendment was made by Mr. Goetz and seconded                          by Mr. Schroeder. These amendments were passed unanimously.
F.
DIRECTOR’S COMMENTS AND ACTIONS :
1. John Schroeder gave a summary of the legislative proposals the DFI will be pursuing in the 
annual 
DFI Omnibus Bill.  As explained by Mr. Schroeder, the proposals are largely 
technical or “clean-up” in nature.  Mr. Schroeder advised the Members that Representative 
Woody Burton, Chairman of the House Financial Institutions Committee, has agreed to 
author the bill.  
2.
Director Mills gave recognition to Jean Wojtowicz for being named Business Leader of the Year by the Indiana Chamber of Commerce. Mr. Mills also gave recognition to Jim Cooper for being selected to Chair the CSBS Community Banking Working Group.
G.        ACTIONS BY DELEGATED AUTHORITY:
1.
Director Mills advised the members of actions taken pursuant to Delegated 
Authority since the last members meeting.
CERTIFICATION: 
The Department certifies that the business discussed in the Executive Session was limited only to business that was set out in the Department’s Notice of Meeting and Agenda under the heading of “Executive Session.”  All action taken by the Department, if any, relating to the business discussed in the Executive Session was conducted in the public session.

OTHER BUSINESS:

Chairman Rice asked if there was other business.  There being no further business, Chairman Rice entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting. Director Mills moved for adjournment, Mr. Goetz seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.
                        APPROVED:                                                             ATTEST:


_____________________________


_________________________

Richard J. Rice, Chairman       


John J. Schroeder, Secretary 
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